November 4, 2004

Mr. William J. Mueller, Village President, and Board of Trustees Village of Lombard

Subject: PC 04-36: 315 Eisenhower Lane South

Dear President and Trustees:

Your Plan Commission transmits for your consideration its recommendation regarding the above-referenced petition. This petition was heard at the October 18, 2004 Plan Commission meeting. The petitioner requests approval of a conditional use for outdoor storage of motor vehicles (trailers) and a variation from Section 155.418 (L) (2) of the Lombard Zoning Ordinance to allow stored equipment to be visible over a 10-foot high fence, both within the I Limited Industrial District.

Representing the petitioner was Roger Lisy of Break Thru Enterprises, Inc. He stated that he is one of the owners of the company, which is currently located in Elmhurst and is a prospective buyer of the subject property. He stated that they are requesting permission to erect a 10-foot high chain link fence where stored equipment would be visible over the top of the fence. They are also a requesting a conditional use for outdoor storage of motor vehicles.

Mr. Lisy stated that the 29,800-square foot building will be used for offices, tool storage, and a shop for repairing equipment, compressors, and tools. As part of their renovations, they will reconstruct the truck dock area. The outdoor storage area will reduce the number of parking spaces from the existing 71 spaces. Although Code requires 42 spaces, they will only need a maximum of 26 spaces for their employees. The outdoor storage area was designed to meet the Fire Marshal's request that there be vehicle access through the area.

Chairperson Ryan then opened the meeting for public comment.

George Bogdanovic, 1500 Centre Circle, Downers Grove, stated that he is the managing partner for two buildings immediately south of the subject property. He asked how many pieces of equipment would be on the site, what the company's growth plans were, and if the fenced-in area would be large enough to accommodate that growth. He stated that he would like to know the weight of the equipment, as well as descriptions of the equipment and the height of the equipment on top of the trailers. He asked if the parking lot had been tested for its ability to withstand the weight and movement of the equipment. He stated that he was concerned about dust being generated on the property as there is a printing company in his building where dust and vibration would be an issue.

Page 2

John Coleman, 1980 Springer Drive, stated that he is the senior vice president of Alter Asset Management, which is the landlord for Siebert Engineering at 261 Eisenhower Lane South. He stated that they are concerned with the height of the fence and its setback from the street. He stated that a 10-foot fence would be inconsistent with other fences in the industrial park, and that other fences are set further back from the front property line. He noted that the petitioner's proposed fence would be closer to the street than the building. He asked if more than three vehicles would be stored there and where additional pieces of equipment would be parked. He stated that his tenant has 30 employees and they believe there will be a safety risk due to line of sight obstruction from equipment visible above the fence. He stated that he would like the Plan Commission to add a condition of approval requiring the fence to be set back at least 125 feet from the front property line.

James Klouda, 1516 Centre Circle, stated that he has a business south of the subject property. He is concerned that the weight of the equipment and trailers coming in to the docks will break up the asphalt parking lot. He is concerned with dust. He asked if the equipment would be hosed down and if that would clog and contaminate the sewer system. He believes that if the parking lot fails, pieces of it will fall down onto his property.

Jared Margelis, 315 Eisenhower Lane South, stated that he is the owner of the property. He stated that he understands the concerns of the neighboring property owners, but he believes the requested improvements will enhance the area. Break Thru will construct a dock and make interior improvements, adding to the value of the property by expanding the loading area. He noted that the subject property is surrounded by industrial parks and is not near a residential area. He does not believe that this relief will set a precedent because similar conditions already exist elsewhere in the park. He stated that he does not see how the storage area would create a line of sight issue, and he asked the Plan Commission to recommend approval of the petition.

Mr. Coleman stated that they were not concerned with the height of the fence, but they were concerned about the setback.

Hugh Williams, 2046 W. Willow, Chicago, stated that he represents the ownership of the property. He stated that they have sold over 12 million square feet of industrial facilities, and a good percentage of those buildings that have acceptable outdoor storage areas have higher values than those that do not. He stated that the proposed improvements would increase the value of the subject property and, therefore, the entire industrial park.

The petitioner then gave the Plan Commission members photos of the propane, bobcats, and bobcat trailers that would be stored outdoors. He stated that currently they have three pieces of equipment, but they might get one more. He stated that this equipment would be mainly left at job sites until those projects are completed, at which time they will be moved to new job sites. He noted that they do not have much heavy equipment, as approximately 85% of their work is selective interior demolition that is performed with hand tools and bobcats. He estimated that one of the pieces of equipment is about 40,000 lbs., but that equipment is not stored on the trailers and they do not move the heavy equipment themselves. The large equipment would be stored on the south end of the storage area, but never outside the fence. The east side of the storage area will remain open for maneuverability. He stated that they have not tested the parking lot, but it will be repaired as necessary. He stated that the large equipment would be washed outside, and the bobcats would be stored and washed indoors. There would be minimal vibration from the large equipment, as it would only move a maximum of 10 feet. They currently own

Page 3

four trailers. He stated that there are only two pieces of equipment that are taller than the fence, but they will only be there for about two months out of the year. He stated that the storage area can't be pushed back because it would then interfere with the loading docks.

Mr. Coleman asked why a fence would be necessary if the equipment was usually at a job site. He stated that the repair activities would be a primary use that would require a special approval.

The petitioner stated that in addition to the large equipment, the fenced-in area will be used for trailers, propane, and small equipment.

Mr. Klouda asked where the dirt would be going.

The petitioner stated that the existing docks allow trailers to back in. He does not see a problem because there was previously a printing company in that building that received semi-trailers loaded with paper. He does not believe dirt will be an issue because the wash basins will be located inside the mechanics area, and the large equipment would only be washed three or four times per year.

Commissioner Flint asked if there was any latitude in moving the fenced-in area. The petitioner stated that was possible, but he would need to do a new layout to see if it is workable.

Commissioner Burke asked where the triple basins would be located. The petitioner stated that they would be at the loading docks and inside the building.

Commissioner Sweetser asked what percentage of the business would be repair activities. The petitioner stated that they repair cracks in their equipment, change tires, do oil changes, and repair small equipment like Sawzalls. William Heniff, Senior Planner, stated that repairing their own equipment would be an ancillary use.

Chairperson Ryan then requested the staff report. Jennifer Backensto, Planner I, stated that, given that the proposed outdoor storage of motor vehicles shall be limited to trailers and that these trailers will be stored within an enclosed area, staff does not feel that this conditional use will negatively impact adjacent properties or create a nuisance. However, to prevent the possibility of a future property owner using the property for general storage of motor vehicles (e.g., a vehicle salvage yard), approval of this conditional use should be limited to trailers within the fenced-in area.

Although the petitioner could have requested a variation to erect a higher fence, that fence would need to be at least 12'-8" tall in order to screen all of the construction equipment. Staff feels that any fencing higher than 10 feet begins to create the undesirable effect of an additional building on the property. Therefore, staff believes that it is preferable for the stored equipment to be occasionally visible above the fence.

Break Thru estimates that they will require a maximum of 26 parking spaces; however, the Zoning Ordinance requires 42 spaces. The fencing-in of a portion of the parking lot will reduce the number of spaces outside the fence to 37. Staff recognizes that the parking spaces within the fenced area are not being physically removed from the property, and will therefore be available for any future property owners. Provided that a minimum of five parking spaces within the fenced-in area are designated for

Page 4

business vehicle/trailer parking only, no parking variation is necessary. This interpretation would be consistent with a prior case in Oak Creek.

With regard to the proposed repair shop within the building, staff is comfortable with the interpretation that this is an ancillary use that supplements the petitioner's primary business. However, to ensure that no automobile service/repair business occupies the property without receiving prior conditional use approval, staff suggests that a condition be added that restricts repair and service to those vehicles and pieces of equipment owned or leased by the petitioner.

Ms. Backensto also noted that the Zoning Ordinance requires all outdoor storage areas to be screened by a solid fence, and that 10-foot fences were permitted by right in the I District.

Chairperson Ryan then opened the meeting for discussion among the Plan Commission members.

Commissioner Sweetser asked about the solid fencing. Ms. Backensto stated that the Zoning Ordinance considers solid fencing to be any fence that is not at least 75% open, so a chain link fence with slats would be considered solid. Mr. Heniff said that the Village would review the other fences in the industrial park. He added that another company in the park that appeared before the Plan Commission the previous month was required to install a solid fence.

Commissioner Sweetser noted that slatting is not very durable. She stated that she would like the fence to be at least in line with the front of the building. She added that the outdoor washing does not seem to be a nuisance, and the parking lot surface is really a business issue.

Chairperson Ryan noted that no vehicles could be parked in front of the fence and Condition 3 in the staff report covers future storage.

Commissioner Burke agreed that the fence should be set back along the building line. He noted that power washing could bring back mud, grease, and oil contaminants from construction sites and bring them into our storm sewers. He asked what sort of regulations the Village has with regard to this issue. Ms. Backensto stated that the Zoning Ordinance has a section on performance standards for the I District that limits noise, vibrations, and particulate matter emanating from the site. She stated that any runoff problems would be addressed by the Private Engineering Services Division. Mr. Heniff noted that the Zoning Ordinance permits repair and washing of vehicles, and that any issues with runoff would result in an enforcement action.

Chairperson Ryan stated that an additional condition could be required for engineering review.

Commissioner Sweetser made a motion to approve the petition, subject to the conditions in the staff report and those suggested at the meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Burke.

After due consideration of the petition and the testimony presented, the Plan Commission found that the proposed requests complied with the standards of the Zoning Ordinance. Therefore, the Plan Commission, by a roll call vote of 4 to 0, recommended to the Corporate Authorities **approval** of PC 04-36, subject to the following conditions:

Page 5

- 1. The petitioner's building and site improvements shall be designed and constructed consistent with Village Code and all also address the comments included within the IDRC report.
- 2. The conditional use for outdoor storage of motor vehicles shall permit outdoor storage of trailers exclusively. Outdoor storage of passenger vehicles, trucks, truck-trailers, and semi-trailers shall not be permitted.
- 3. No more than two trailers may be stored outdoors.
- 4. All outdoor storage must be within the fenced-in area designated on the submitted site plan.
- 5. The fenced-in outdoor storage area may be no closer to the front property line than the front wall of the principal building.
- 6. A minimum of five (5) parking spaces within the fenced-in outdoor storage area shall be designated for business vehicle/trailer parking only.
- 7. No vehicle repair or service activities may occur on the premises, with the exception of work performed on those vehicles and pieces of equipment owned or leased by the petitioner.
- 8. Runoff generated by the washing of vehicles and equipment, both indoors and outdoors, shall be subject to the review of the Private Engineering Services Division of the Department of Community Development.

Respectfully,

## VILLAGE OF LOMBARD

Donald Ryan Chairperson Lombard Plan Commission

DR:JB

attachments

c. Petitioner Lombard Plan Commission

 $H:\CD\WORDUSER\PCCASES\2004\PC\ 04-36\Referral\ Letter\ 04-36.doc$